Oxford Diocesan Registry Guidance Note on the Installation of Commemorative Plaques Within Churches
1.
From time to time the Diocesan Advisory Committee (the DAC) and the Diocesan Registry receive requests for advice from individuals seeking to install a plaque or other memorial within a church to commemorate a loved one whom they consider to be worthy of recognition for the services they had performed for the church or the parish during their lifetime.  This Note sets out the general practice adopted by the Diocese of Oxford in such cases. It should be borne firmly in mind that neither the DAC nor the Registry who have the authority to permit such an installation. A faculty is always required; and it is only the Chancellor of the Diocese (or their deputy) who have the authority to grant such a faculty.

2.
As a general rule, a faculty authorising the installation of any plaque or other memorial within a church commemorating an individual will not normally be granted until at least five years have elapsed since that person’s death. The reason for this is to allow a reasonable period of time after the death to permit the family to grieve and to facilitate a more balanced assessment of the life and achievements of the deceased. This is not an inflexible approach and regard will always be had to the particular circumstances of the individual case.

3.
Irrespective of the time that has elapsed since a person’s death, in accordance with long-established case law authority, a test of ‘exceptionality’ in relation to the character or service of the person to be commemorated is always applied before the court will grant a faculty authorising the installation of any plaque or other memorial within a church commemorating an individual: see St Margaret's, Eartham [1981] 1 WLR 1129. The reasons for this are that there is insufficient room within a church building to commemorate every worthy individual and to prevent the walls of the church becoming so crowded as seriously to detract from the church's appearance and significance. A faculty for a commemorative plaque or other memorial is always to be regarded as an  especial privilege reserved for very exceptional cases.
4.
It should be noted that the test of exceptionality does not apply where what is sought to be introduced into a church is not a memorial or plaque commemorating a person but rather an artefact, such as a stained glass window, which is intended to adorn and beautify the church, and become part of its fabric, even though it may, in addition, incidentally commemorate a particular individual, such as the donor or a deceased member of the donor’s family.
5.
Before incurring the time and expense of presenting a faculty petition in such a case, it is always sensible to approach the Diocesan Registry with all the evidence relied upon in support of a case of exceptionality in order to canvass the preliminary, and provisional, views of the Chancellor as to whether the test of exceptionality may be satisfied. Subject to those views, the advice of the DAC should be sought as to the suitability of the materials and design of the proposed plaque or memorial for its proposed location within the particular church building.             
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